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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, January 14, 2015
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:05 A.M., Wednesday, January 14, 2015, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.
In attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair) and John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John M. Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Commissioner Lane T. Burnett and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Doctors Quinton White and Gerard Peterson, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant; Melissa M. Long, Chief, Betsy Deuerling, Terry Carr, Environmental Quality Division, Regulatory Compliance Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Brian Burket, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; John Pappas,  Operations Director, Public Works Department; Jim Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; P. G. (Bud) Para, Paul Steinbrecker, Wayne Young, JEA; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Geoff Sample, Derek Busby, St. Johns River Water Management District; Connie Benham; James Fitzpatrick; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the December 10, 2014 monthly meeting with one correction.  Council Member John Crescimbeni indicated that he would be talking

with FEC Senior Vice President Robert Ledoux, rather than walking.
Items II (JEA and Public Works – Water Quality Credit Contract) and III (BMAP Agreement) were combined for the presentation of Jim Robinson, Director, Public Works Department.

John Pappas, Public Works, and Bud Para, JEA, were present.

In his PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Robinson reviewed and explained the City of Jacksonville’s Basin Management Action Plan (BMAP).   The goal of the plan is to reduce the amount of nitrogen in the Lower St. Johns River by a targeted year.  Reduction of nitrogen and toxic substances in the river is mandated by the federal government per the Clean Water Act.  The City is mandated to meet requirements for water quality by the State of Florida, as well.   The state of Florida (Department of Environmental Protection-FDEP) has mandated water quality improvements to the St. Johns River and the City of Jacksonville and other entities have been required to make these improvements.
Director Robinson explained the City of Jacksonville’s BMAP goals that were last set on November 25, 2013.  The City’s BMAP plan projects that 53.45 metric tons of nitrogen would be reduced in the Lower Basin of the St. Johns River by 2015.  106.0 metric tons will be reduced by 2023. The following projects would enable the City to reach its goals: stormwater controls, septic tank phase-out projects, public education, street sweeping and BMAP trading.

There are multiple methods for improving water quality and Director Robinson addressed the issue of water quality credits and, in particular, the water quality credit contract between the City of Jacksonville and JEA that will be submitted to the City Council at its January 27, 2015 meeting.
FDEP allows entities to make water quality improvements and where one entity provides more improvements than their mandate, the extra water quality improvements can be considered “credits.”  These credits can be traded amongst the responsible entities.
Mr. Robinson noted the Lower St. Johns River Basis entities that engage in “credit trading.”

Those entities besides the City of Jacksonville and JEA include: the City of Green Cove Springs, the City of Palatka, the City of Atlantic Beach, the City of Jacksonville Beach, the City of Neptune Beach, Clay County, the Town of Orange Park, the U.S. Navy and St. Johns County.

Mr. Robinson summarized the 2015 Credit Trading Agreement with JEA that included project schedules and credit modeling for septic tanks.  He described the City’s Credit Trading Agreement with the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) as being beneficial in that FDOT ceased the application of fertilizer within their state roads rights-of-way which reduces the release of nitrogen into the river. 
Mr. Robinson fielded numerous questions from the panel.
The Waterways Commission next heard a presentation from Aundra Wallace, CEO of the Downtown Investment Authority.  At a previous Commission meeting, the suggestion was made to invite Mr. Wallace to brief the Commission on the Authority’s Community Redevelopment Area (CRA) proposal.  He described the Authority’s goals and plans for a revitalized downtown.   He then answered a number of questions from the panel.  Council Member John Crescimbeni inquired about the proposed CRA’s boundaries with respect to the St. Johns River.  Commissioner Scott Shine asked about DIA’s plans for downtown parking.  Mr. Wallace explained that downtown parking was the purview of the Office of Economic Development’s parking division, not the Downtown Investment Authority.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges inquired about the CRA boundary with regard to the Riverside Arts Market’s floating docks.  Mr. Wallace explained that the boundary ends at the I-95 overpass.  Captain Jim Suber clarified the issue by explaining that the City has an agreement with LPS for the arts market’s use of the floating docks.
Mr. Wallace indicated his willingness to come to the next Waterways Commission meeting to discuss specific downtown waterways projects.

In Legislative matters, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained that Ordinance 2015-3 entailed adding a member of the Planning Commission and a member of the Environmental Protection Board as ex-officio, non-voting members of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.  She explained that this proposal emanated from the deliberations of the Consolidated Government Task Force that Council Member Lori Boyer chaired.   Commissioner John Godfrey inquired if attendance at Commission meetings would be mandatory.  Commissioner Scott Shine saw the ex-officio members in an advisory capacity.  Commissioner Raymond Pringle indicated that there is value in adding the ex-officio members.  James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board, worked on the Task Force Subcommittee that came up with this idea.  He is supportive of the measure.  Commissioner Stephen Swann spoke in favor of the measure, as well.  The Commission voted 10-1 (Shine) to recommend approval of the ordinance.
Resolution 2015-38 Authorizes application to FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) for 2015-2016 grants for specific waterways-related projects and acknowledges funding requirements.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained the proposed legislation.  Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, described each of the proposed 2015-2016 grant projects.  
Commissioner Ralph Hodges inquired about a proposed kayak launch in the Geffen Park project.  A lengthy discussion ensued on the status of the Geffen Park project.  The discussion focused on the kayak launch and bridge in the North Riverwalk project that had been approved in 2013.  Council Member John Crescimbeni requested that Ms. Meeks provide him and the rest of the Commission with background information and paperwork that had been amassed regarding the proposed Geffen Park project.  Commissioner Edward Fleming was concerned about the condition of the bridge; sensing a liability issue, he suggested that Ms. Meeks have an engineering firm inspect the bridge as soon as possible.

The Commission voted 11-0 to recommend approval of the resolution, as  amended.  The amendment reflects the FIND Subcommittee’s prioritization of nine of the FIND projects.
In his monthly St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that the river’s water temperature was in the mid to upper 50s; salinity in the river has decreased.  There were three cold stress-related manatee deaths: 1 in the Ortega River, 1 in Pablo Creek, and 1 in the St. Johns River.  One watercraft-related manatee death was reported in Julington Creek.  Currently, there is limited manatee and dolphin activity in the St. Johns River.
Dr. White reported on the recent artificial reef deployment in the San Marco area of the river; he indicated that staff will be monitoring the reefs.  Dr. White announced the recent accord reached between the St. Johns Riverkeeper, JaxPort and the Chamber of Commerce regarding the Rodman Dam and suggested that a presentation on this matter would be appropriate for a future Waterways Commission meeting.

In her Update on St. Johns River Issues, St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman distributed copies of the Memorandum of Understanding signed by the St. Johns Riverkeeper, the Chamber of Commerce and JaxPort calling the accord meaningful mitigation and an historic restoration project that would balance the impact of the proposed dredge project.  She indicated that the St. Johns Riverkeeper is still pressing legal challenges to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers permitting process.
Commissioner Scott Shine asked if agencies like the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission and the Department of Environmental Protection had been involved in the collaborative settlement that had been recently signed.  He lamented that the voice of the “little guy” had been lost in a policy decision that was based on the needs of the port.

Commissioner Gary Anderson asked if an economic impact study had been undertaken on the issues.  Commissioner Pringle indicated that an economic impact study had been completed in the 1990s; he suggested that an update was needed.

In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney commented on Ordinance 2015-3 and on the Downtown Investment Authority’s Community Redevelopment Area proposal.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:46 A.M.
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